MINUTES OF 

QUENDON & RICKLING PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
 HELD ON WEDNESDAY   14th October 2015


PRESENT:



Alan Price (Chairman)


Brandon Chapman



Tony Jones



Sally Kitcat



Lindy McDermott


Chris Phillips


Sue Phillips (Parish Clerk)


Cllr. Joanna Parry



Cllr. Ray Gooding


2 Members of the Public

99.
Dispensations/Declaration of Interest  CP declared his interest in respect of any discussion relating to Uttlesford CAB.
100.
Apologies for Absence  Cllr. Hargreaves and Stephanie Bridgewater
101.
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 9th September 2015  These had been circulated and approved and were signed by the Chairman as a true record.  
102.
Matters arising from the Minutes of  9th September 2015 meeting: Nothing noted 
103.  
Public Participation A resident had contacted one of the Councillors to ask if there was any knowledge of anyone living rough, as there had been evidence that an outside bathroom adjacent to “Broomwood” had been used.  No-one at the meeting was aware of any such activities.
104.    Finance
The Clerk advised that she had contacted EALC to ask for advice in finding a new Internal Auditor.  She had been given a list of names of people who had offered their services to EALC.  It was agreed that the most local person on the list should be approached.   The Clerk will follow up and will also enquire as to who is conducting the PCC and Village Hall audit.
105.   The Clerk reported the following outgoings since the meeting on 9th September 2015:-
Cheques issued

Clerk’s salary adjustment (September)



  42.90
Paint for Bus Shelter




   
  54.82

Carr & Bircher





312.00

Essex Ambulance Donation





100.00









509.72
Cheques to be authorised
Hilberys Grass Cutting





204.00
EALC Training (New Clerk)





  47.00
A&J Lighting





129.72
LCPAS Right of Way & Byway Course



120.00
Clerk’s Salary (October)





343.20









 843.92
EON Payment (October)







   31.66
Total Payments

        


   
                      1,385.30
Lloyds current account balance at last meeting

       £21,605.50
Add 2nd half Precept




           5,756.00

Less total payments




        (£1,385.30)
Projected balance at end September



        £25,976.20







The payments listed above were unanimously authorised.  A payment of £8.38 in respect of the Q&R website was also approved.
106.  Correspondence A letter from Snow Walker (Chartered Surveyors) advising that they are looking for local persons interested in the former agricultural barn complex at Orchard Farm on a commercial basis.  If they are unable to generate any interest, an application will be made for a change of use to residential.    It was noted that any comment from the PC on such change of use would be dependent upon numbers. 
107.  UDC Community Hub had advised that the Woodland Trust has 3,250 free tree packs to give away to schools, community and youth groups this autumn.  The planting and on-going maintenance of the trees would be the responsibility of those taking up the offer.  Sue Joannou  will ask the School if they would be interested.

108.  A letter of thanks had been received from Essex Air Ambulance in respect of the recent £100 donation.
109.  It was agreed that membership of Stop Stansted Expansion should be renewed with a nominal donation of £10.

110.  An invitation from the UDC Youth Initiatives Working Group to attend an event titled  “A Celebration of Youth Work in Uttlesford” had been received.  SK and LMcD will attend.

111.  UDC had advised that the concluding stage in the Q&R Conservation Designation Area Appraisal is being undertaken with mandatory advertising, and the maps can now be viewed at the UDC offices or via the UDC website.  BC noted that there may be some discrepancies between the final document and the suggestions put forward during the consultation.  In particular, that the boundary appears to cut through the garage of Yew Tree Cottage.  BC will look at the documents in more details and write to Mr. B. Tice with his findings.
112.  A request for a donation to the CAB had been received.  It was unanimously agreed that £150 would be given, the same as that donated in 2014.
113.   Update on Forums/Presentations AP advised that he had attended the Parish Forum which had largely centred on Local Plans and Uttlesford Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessment (items 21 a & b on the Agenda).  He noted that whilst UDC is keen for Neighbourhood Plans to be completed, it would likely  be unaffordable for Q&R and quoted the example of Gt. Dunmow which cost c£54k.  It was suggested that Q&R collaborates with surrounding parishes to form a joint Plan.  Cllr. Parry said she is investigating funding for Newport Ward.  UDC had said that, providing it doesn't contradict the Local Plan, once adopted, a neighbourhood plan becomes a compulsory consultation document in planning considerations.
Consultation on the Local Plan has started and it seems a new single settlement is the favoured option.  The PC will be consulted early in 2016 with a draft Plan being completed in Autumn 2016.  Pre-submission consultation is scheduled to take place in Spring 2017. 
CP advised that he had attended the CAB AGM.  An copy of the annual accounts and the impact of the Organisation in the Newport Ward had been circulated by the Clerk.  CP advised that some of the funding withdrawn by Essex CC had been taken over by charitable trusts.  Local parishes had provided an extra 1/3 of funding compared to the previous year.
Area Bus Review  The Clerk had displayed the posters advertising the Consultation on the notice boards.  It was noted that the 301 service would no longer be stopping at Widdington and this would be replaced by an “on demand” service.  Cllr Gooding advised that this was due to usage as well as timing issues between Bishops Stortford and Audley End Stations.  BC said he would look at the documents and send a comment. 
114.  Bus Shelters  At the last meeting Cllr. Hargreaves said he had funds available from the New Homes Bonus for local structural projects.  AP had obtained an estimate for the re-plastering of the bus shelter (£140).  Cllr. Parry suggested the estimate be sent directly to Cllr. Hargreaves.

AP advised that he had met with Teresa Milbourn  (Infrastructure Development Manager, Essex Highways) regarding the siting of the proposed new shelter.  To put it in the hedge (on Village Hall property) may need planning permission but this would not be needed if it was placed on the footpath.  AP had raised the question of planning permission with Andrew Taylor and was awaiting a response. 

CP advised that he had responded in writing to the objections raised by one of the Hallfield residents and had invited her to attend a PC meeting to put forward ideas. 
115.
Emergency Plan  SK had updated and circulated the Plan.  A copy will be sent to UDC and also put on the Q&R website.
116.
Litter Pick  A litter pick had been arranged for 17th October 2015 to coincide with the proposed footpath survey.  SK had collected bags from UDC and BC said he would give the “pickers” to AP to take to the Village Hall.  The Clerk had arranged for UDC to collect the filled bags from the Village Hall Car Park on Monday, 19th October 2015.
117.
Village Plan Annette Chapman had sent an e-mail to AP giving an update on the position of the Village Plan Action Group (VPAG) and provided a copy of the Terms of Reference.  It was agreed that the VPAG should work separately from the PC and will report regularly.
CP advised that he had spoken to RCCE and, whilst the membership of RCCE network had expired, there is an arrangement with UDC for it to be extended without cost (usually £48).
The Clerk noted that Q&R Village Plan had been adopted as Council Approved Guidance by UDC Cabinet on 17th September 2015 and had been published on the UDC website.

118.
Broadband It was noted that the Essex Superfast website indicates connection to Newport 10 box (the Q&R connecting point) will be sometime between 2016/19.  

119. Stansted Airport Departure Route Trials  SSE had distributed Guidance for Stansted Airport Departure Route Trials Consultation.  As Q&R should not be affected by any changes it was decided that no response to the consultation from the PC is needed. 
120. Community Services  A resident in Thistley Crescent is in the process of setting up an association for housing tenants.  Arrangements were being made for her to meet with AP at the Village Hall Coffee Morning on 17th October.  AP said this could double as a “PC surgery” and suggested these could be held once a month to coincide with the Coffee Mornings.  He will put a note in the LINK. 

BC advised that the resident concerned is also looking to start a support group for people with Parkinson’s Disease (and carers) and may be looking for funding. He also suggested that the possibility of forming a local volunteer group to assist residents in Coney Acre, by meeting them off the bus and carrying shopping etc., be looked at.

121.
Community Skip  BC will arrange for the last community skip for 2015 to be available at Coney Acre on 24/25th October.  The Clerk will publish details.  It was agreed that the invoice for this should be paid upon receipt.  
122.
PRoWs - Rights of Way & Byways Course The Clerk had arranged for an LCPAS training session to be held in the Village Hall on 16th November 2015.  It was agreed that all members of the Village Plan Action Group should be invited and the Clerk should also contact adjoining parishes to ask if they would also like to send a representative at a cost of £10 per person.

123.
Forsters Footpath  It was noted that Highways had responded to the request to cut back the overhanging vegetation saying that they will only maintain the up-growth and consider the overhanging trees to be the responsibility of the adjacent landowners.   It was agreed that LMcD should speak to Robert Rudd (local tree surgeon) to ascertain the cost of removing the dead/overhanging trees.
124.   The Big Pathwatch  BC advised that he had been at the Village Hall on 10th October 2015 but only 2 people turned up.  SK will go to the Coffee Morning to be held in the Village Hall on 17th October 2015 when, hopefully, more people will get involved. 
125.
Highways  The Clerk advised that she had reported the potholes in Belchams Lane and the Wicken Bonhunt road on the Essex Highways website.

126.  New Street Names  UDC had sent an e-mail with suggestions for the naming of roads within the Foxley House Development.  The Developer had suggested Pavilion, Cricket & Wicket. Other alternatives given were: Rambling, Cork, Woodkeepers & Willow.  It was felt that none of these has any real connection with the site or the Parish and names reflecting local heritage would be more appropriate.  “Winstanley” (William Winstanley had lived in Quendon), “Barratt” (Dick Barratt who lived in Quendon Wood) and “Bluebell” were proposed.  The Clerk said she would write to UDC with these suggestions.
127.  Planning


a)     Applications
i)   UTT/15/2654/HHF Woodmans Cottage, Cambridge Road

Erection of detached garage

Objection on the grounds of the building being too tall with unnecessary storage space

LMcD will write letter of objection

ii)  UTT/15/2861/HHF Kasra Cottage, Cambridge Road

Erection of conservatory

No objection

iii) UTT/15/2924/HHF 1 Waterbutt Row, Cambridge Road

Erection of garden shed and summer house.  Replace shingle to side access and patio area with weathered paving

iv)  UTT/LB15/3016/LB 1 Waterbutt Row, Cambridge Road

Replace timber cladding to exterior walls of rear extension, replace windows to side and rear of property, replace side access door and replace 2 interior doors in rear extension

v)   UTT/15/3015/LB 1 Waterbutt Row, Cambridge Road

Retention of replacement and relocation of boiler/flu

It was agreed that all above applications relating to 1 Waterbutt Row should be supported.  LMcD will respond.
A further application (UTT/15/3030/FUL Yew Tree Cottage, Rickling Green) had been received after the Agenda had been published but a response is required by 9th November.  Initial feelings were that the proposed building is too large.  LMcD will look at the documents and respond.
b)  Decisions  
i)   UTT/15/2181/HHF 1 Newport Drive, Quendon

Two storey side extension, single storey rear extension, addition of dormer windows in existing roof
Approve with conditions
ii)  UTT/15/2583/HHF 5 Newport Drive, Quendon

Single storey side extension
Approve with conditions
iii)  UTT/15/2347/FUL Rickling Primary School, Rickling Green

Single storey southern extension to enlarge 2 classrooms

Approve with conditions
iv)  UTT/15/2181/HHF Maces Farm, Rickling Green 
Erection of sprayer fill wash down and chemical storage building

Approve with conditions 

c)  Trees  - UTT/15/2831/TCA Foxley House

Fell 1 conifer – No objections

d)  UDC – Breach of Planning
It was noted that the extended timeframe allowed for the conditions pursuant to the permission granted for building on the Land Opposite the Old King’s Head to be met had expired. AP advised that he had again written to Andrew Taylor, UDC, with his comments on this and had requested re-arrangement of their meeting which had been cancelled. AP said he had also mentioned to UDC the question of the fulfilment of the condition to meet the required kerb height on the northern side of the property.  This point had been raised by a local resident.
Cllr. Parry advised that she was aware that the Enforcement Officer, Mr. Bloomfield-Bray, was already investigating the case.  
128.   Agenda Items to be included at Next Meeting,  Wednesday, 18th November 2015:
Nothing noted.

The meeting closed at 9.20 p.m.
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